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Following the research project report presentations, Chairman, Jackie Loewer called the business meeting to order.  The Louisiana Rice Promotion Board and the Louisiana Rice Research Board assembled together with their attorneys for the purpose of holding a joint executive session.
ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, to 

    #1 

conduct an executive session.

The executive session was held to discuss legal matters.

ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, to 

    #2

end the executive session.

The Board then considered the minutes of the previous meeting.

ACTION
A motion was made by Donald Berken, seconded and carried, to 

    #3

approve the minutes of the previous meeting. 


Chairman Loewer then reviewed the agenda and suggested moving the Col-Rice Funds item to the Budget Consideration portion of the agenda.
ACTION
A motion was made by Damian Bollich, seconded and carried to approve

     #4

the agenda with the change in location of the Col-Rice item.

Frankie Gould with the LSU AgCenter reviewed the Board’s annual rice research report.  She reviewed the publication in general and covered some of the articles that would be included and discussed the timing of the publication.  As usual the quantity produced would be enough to mail to the LSU AgCenter’s rice grower list, interested parties, extension offices and grower meetings. The publication would be produced in time for all the grower meetings. 
Carrie Castille with the LDAF then presented the LDAF September 2013 collections report. For the month of September collections in total were $74,588.91.  The year to date total collections were $158,152. 
 
Scott Soileau then reviewed both the June 30, 2013 financial operating report and the September 30, 2013 report and discussed the current financial position of the Board. The Board discussed their financial position and the current fund balances by type and the ability to pay contractual obligations.
Next Kyle McCann reviewed the Independent Accountant’s Report on Applying Agreed-Upon Procedures conducted by Griffin & Company, LLC as required by the Legislative Auditors Office.  There were no negative findings. While bank statements were reviewed by the Chairman, Treasurer and administrator, the auditors asked that each bank reconciliation be signed by a reviewer and retained in the records of the Board.
The Board returned to the previous discussion of fund balances by type.  While the fund types are accounted for separately, members felt that for clarity and simplicity the funds should be separate by type into separate banking accounts.
ACTION
A motion was made by Fred Zaunbrecher, seconded and carried, to  

    #5

establish separate banking accounts for the different funds by type.

Jackie Loewer then asked Richard Fontenot to give a report on the property rights committee.  The committee had been in discussions with the LSU AgCenter regarding property rights and developed an MOA whereby the Board would have representatives on a committee that would advise the LSU AgCenter regarding funding allocation recommendations for royalty dollars to be used for rice research.  The funds would not be transferred to the Board or a part of the Board’s budget for project funding. The committee would need to be named in June to develop recommendations for next year.  The Board briefly discussed the allocation options for this year and supported a recommendation of providing overall support for the station.
ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, to

#6

recommend to the LSU AgCenter the allocation of royalty dollars to the overall support of the rice station.
Under the topic of legal considerations the Board discussed the Louisiana Supreme Court’s ruling of October 15, 2013.  They discussed the implications of La.R.S.3:3544 being determined to be unconstitutional.  That section contained provisions related to the conducting of referendums and the levying and collection of assessments and other matters.  Since the ruling the LDAF has discontinued the collections of the mandatory rice assessments authorized by the statute. The Board is still authorized to conduct business and fund research since the remaining sections of the law were not held unconstitutional. 
Rice industry stakeholders recently met to discuss ways to continue to fund research and promotion efforts. First purchasers agreed to ask growers at the first point of sale if they would be willing to make voluntary donations to the research and promotion boards. The LDAF has offered to collect the voluntary donations on behalf of the Boards. Rice industry groups in support of these programs were in the process of developing a letter explaining the current status of the checkoffs and asking them to contribute to these programs through voluntary donations.  The Board was supportive 
of this effort.  
ACTION
A motion was made by Johnny Hensgens seconded and carried, to  

    #7

support doing a letter to growers regarding the voluntary donations.

Dr.  Linscombe gave an update on the Rice Station activities. He asked about the project review format and if it fit with their needs.  He expressed his appreciation of their service.

Chairman Loewer gave a report on the USA Rice Federation and Producer Group activities. The current farm bill debate and the rice industry efforts to maintain a viable safety net for rice producers was the focus.  The bill was still in conference and it was unclear when that process would be finished.

A report on the USA Rice Foundation was then provided by Chairman Loewer.  The Foundation is focused on Arsenic research and providing scientific data regarding this issue.  It will remain a central focus.  Recent reports regarding this issue were favorable with many continuing to state that rice in your diet is better for you.
 The Blackbird project was next reported on.  Dr. Linscombe reported on the current status of DRC 1339 and AV 1011.  Another section 18 for AV 1011 is in the process.  Efforts to obtain these types of products are a continual push.  Having EPA officials down last week was very helpful to the process. 

Kyle McCann then reviewed the new annual requirement for ethics education and training.  Board members must complete one hour of education and training on the Code of Governmental Ethics annually during their term of office.  Courses are offered throughout the year and are also available online at www.ethics.la.gov. Tier 2.1 reports are another matter and will be due in May every year.
Chairman Loewer then reviewed the Columbian rice (Col-Rice) TRQ process and potential income that will be distributed to the various state rice research boards.  The funds are to be used for research and will change over time due to access that was negotiated and trade with Columbia in general changes.
Kyle McCann then reviewed the assessment income and voluntary donation estimates for this year’s crop, reserve balances as of 6/30/13 by fund type and the board’s operational budget estimates for FY 2014. The Board discussed the historical use of TRQ funds which was primarily on projects of a short-term nature.  With the mandatory assessments discontinued, checkoff reserve funds will have to be used along with voluntary donations to fund ongoing long-term projects.  While grower support through the new voluntary donations will provide needed funds, the Board wanted to budget very conservatively on this item since the process is new and the amount of rice still available for sale and potential donations is not certain.  If voluntary donations are not sufficient the Board may have to consider supplementing with TRQ funds in the future. There was some discussion of next year’s and future research funding needs and how critical it is to have a viable research program.  After some discussion and agreement on the income estimates, the board discussed the timing of payments to the LSU AgCenter and having them structured to be more reflective of their needs.
The Board then reviewed the continuing project funding requests.  After some consideration and discussion of available funds and future needs, a motion was made by Brian Wild proposing maintaining funding levels but failed due to a lack of a second. Then the Board considered reducing continuing projects by 10% and added 2 new projects.  The Board reviewed the new projects proposed. 
ACTION
A motion was made by Clarence Berken, seconded and carried, to  

#8

reduce the 2013 funding levels of continuing projects submitted for 2014 by 10% and add two new projects by Dustin Harrell for $25,000 and by Randy Price for $42,000 for a total project funding for 2014 of $1,268,904.
The total research project funding request for 2014 was then reviewed.  The implications on projected reserves in total and by fund type were discussed.   Total research project funding with the LSU AgCenter was set at $1,268,904 with checkoff funds being allocated for the total costs of the 2014 projects. Projected ending reserves for 6/30/14 were estimated to be $1,875,180 with $63,097 being the old assessment and/or voluntary donation funds, $49,971 being EU-TRQ funds and $1,762,112 being COL-Rice TRQ funds.  See attached budget and project list. 

ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, to  

  #9

approved the necessary contracts in the amounts contained in the approved LSU AgCenter 2014 project list and the 2014 budget with the following entities: LSU AgCenter, USA Rice Federation, USA Rice Foundation, Dugas Soileau & Breaux, LLC, and Kyle McCann.  

Chairman Loewer then asked if there were any public comments.  Mr. Krielow asked a question regarding the MOA with the LSU AgCenter regarding royalties.  Dr. Rodgers and Richard Fontenot reviewed the process that will be used in the future and how the committee will function.  Chairman Loewer also gave a brief overview.
Dr. Leonards then thanked the Board for their support. Without their help the research program could not keep functioning at this level and would be moving backward.  

The Board asked that the LSU AgCenter administration express to the project leaders why funds had to be reduced and to express their thanks for the staff’s efforts and accomplishments.  
There being no additional business the meeting was adjourned.

-  1  -


